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Minutes of the Trust Board
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in the Philip Constable Board Room

	Present:
	Mrs Naaz Coker 
	Chair

	
	Mr David Astley
	Chief Executive

	
	Mr Mike Bailey
	Medical Director

	
	Dr Derek Dundas
	Medical Director

	
	Mr Colin Gentile
	Director of Finance

	
	Mrs Marie Grant
	Director of Operations and Performance

	
	Professor Sean Hilton
	Non Executive Director

	
	Mrs Diane Mark
	Non Executive Director

	
	Mr Paul Murphy
	Non Executive Director

	
	Mr Michael Rappolt
	Non Executive Director

	
	Dr Chris Streather
	Medical Director

	
	Dr Geraldine Walters
	Director of Nursing & Patient Involvement

	In attendance:
	Ms Hazel Ingram
	PPI Forum Representative

	
	Mrs Laraine Joy
	Secretary to the Trust Board

	
	Mr Neal Deans
	Director of Estates & Facilities

	
	Mrs Michele White
	Interim Director of Human Resources 

	
	
	

	Apologies
	Ms Valerie Moore
	Non Executive Director


6 members of staff/ public were present at the meeting

	
	
	Action

	07.60
	Chair’s Opening Remarks

The Chair welcomed members of the Board, public and staff to the meeting and reminded them that this was a Board meeting in public, and that an opportunity would be given to staff and members of the public to ask questions at the end of the meeting.

The Chair specifically welcomed Samia al Qadhi, Joint Chief Executive of Breast Cancer Care, who was shadowing her for the day, and also Karl McPherson, President of the SGUL Student Union, to whom she had extended an invitation to attend and observe a Board meeting.
The Chair recognised that this was Michele White’s last meeting as Interim Director of HR and thanked her, personally and on behalf of the Board, for the excellent standards she had set for the Trust.
	

	
	
	

	07.61
	Declarations of Interest

There were no declarations of interest.
	

	
	
	

	07.62
	MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING – TB(M)(07)4
The Minutes were accepted as a correct record of the meeting on 12 June 2007.  
Colin Gentile queried the £-390K affordability gap for the do minimum option in the Strategic Outline Case (agenda item 07.55.1).  Neal Deans agreed to check this outside of the meeting.
The action plan was noted.
	ND

	
	
	

	07.63
	MATTERS ARISING FROM PREVIOUS MEETING

There were no matters arising from the previous meeting that would not be covered by the agenda items.
	

	
	
	

	07.64
	Chair’s Report – TB(07)60
The Board noted the meetings and events that the Chair had led or attended outside of the Trust, during the previous two months.
	

	
	
	

	07.65
	Chief Executive’s Report – TB(07)61
The Chief Executive highlighted the following points:
· The contribution of two members of staff who had retired after long periods of distinguished service to the NHS.
· The Board had discussed foundation trust (FT) application on a number of occasions and had resolved to move toward St George’s becoming an FT in October 2008.  A great deal of work would need to be completed;  however, NHS London had confirmed their support of the Trust’s proposed application.  A Foundation Trust Steering Group had been established, that would report to the Strategic Development Committee, and a detailed project plan was in place.  Items for Board development would be brought back to the Board and structured events would be arranged over the following 12 months in preparation for St George’s becoming an FT.
· A special joint meeting of the Trust Board and Wandsworth PCT Board had been held on 3 July, at which it was agreed that services provided at the Bolingbroke Hospital would move mainly to the St John’s Therapy Centre.  Marie Grant had met with staff at the Bolingbroke Hospital on 4 July:  the general feedback was that staff were pleased that a decision had been reached.  However, Wandsworth Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee (OSC) had expressed concern over the plans:  Trust officers would meet with the OSC to discuss their concerns and whether they would defer an earlier decision to refer to the Secretary of State.

· Plans for the development of an Independent Sector Treatment Centre (ISTC) on the St George’s site had been withdrawn, due to over-capacity in South London.

The Board was asked to delegate authority for the Trust to commit to a Lease Plus Payment and capital sum for the variation to St John’s Therapy Centre, as this requirement might fall between Board meetings.  Confirmation was given that the initial commitment would be to development and design work and would not be a commitment to major capital investment at this stage.  The Board discussed the impact of the potential referral to the Secretary of State by Wandsworth OSC.  The Board agreed in principle to delegate authority to the Chief Executive to sign documentation, and to confirm actions with the Chair.  

Mike Rappolt referred to a previous request for quantification of the Trust’s resources that had been given to the proposal to develop an ISTC on the St George’s site.  Colin Gentile responded that much of the work that was taken forward for the development of a new ISTC at St George’s, was work required by the Trust to plan improved facilities for services provided in the accommodation that needed to be vacated.  However, the Executive Team had informed the Department of Health that unless indemnity could be agreed no further action would be taken.  There had therefore been no financial loss to the Trust.  In terms of management time, initial work had taken place that would result in the relocation of the breast screening service, chest clinic and occupational health service earlier than planned.
	

	
	
	

	07.66
	Report from the Clinical Management Board – TB(07)62
David Astley explained that the Trust Executive Group (TEG) and been reformed as a Clinical Management Board (CMB), at which major decisions would be taken with clinical colleagues.  Changes had been made to processes rather than structure, to ensure accountability from the ‘shop floor’ to the Trust Board, and to ensure that clinical directors were involved in the decision-making processes.  No recommendations relating to clinical policy or strategy would be brought to the Trust Board without prior consideration by CMB.  The CMB would meet fortnightly and minutes of meetings would be shared with the Trust Board.  Two meetings had been held to date.
Control of Infection was a leadership issue across the Trust and would be discussed later in the meeting.  Confirmation was given of the commitment by clinical directors and senior clinical colleagues to reduce hospital acquired infections.  
The St George’s element of the national IT programme would be known as the integrated Clinical Information Programme (iCLIP).  Work would be overseen by CMB, as would the FT application process.  
Items of a personal, clinically confidential or commercial nature would be reported in part two of the meetings.  

The Chair welcomed the CMB minutes coming to the Board and was assured that senior clinical staff were involved in the Trust’s decision making process.  

Clarification was given on the following points in the CMB minutes:

· The Better Healthcare Closure to Home review of services provided by Epsom and St Helier NHS Trust emerging option had been recorded as the development of a critical care hospital on the St Helier site.  Confirmation was given that the general hospital at St Helier was expected to be redeveloped through partial rebuild and refurbishment, and that it was unlikely that a new general hospital would be built in Sutton.  It was also confirmed that the term critical care hospital was no longer being used.

· Ian King, previously Specialist Registrar in Occupational Health, was now the consultant elect leading the implementation of Department of Health guidance on Health Clearance for Healthcare Workers.

· Terms of Reference for CMB were being drafted in liaison with the clinical directors and the final version would be circulated to the Board for information.
	

	
	
	

	07.67
	CARE AND ENVIRONMENT
	

	
	
	

	07.67.1
	Care and Environment Progress Report   – TB(07)63
David Astley highlighted that £26.3m capital had been committed to the improvement of the Trust’s physical assets.  The projects being completed supported the process to transform St George’s.  
The Board welcomed the report, and discussed how performance might be assessed.  The Capital Programme report (minute 07.69.2) gave further detail of capital commitments and progress in terms of capital expenditure.  At the previous meeting a presentation relating to the Strategic Outline Case (SOC) had set out development plans in the context of the past history of inadequate investment in the St George’s estate.  The St George’s Hospital Charity funded specific projects and had requested reports on how things had improved for patients as the result of projects completed with charitable funding.  It was agreed that details of benefits to the patient experience would be helpful when recently completed projects were reported to the Board.
The Chair asked about the project to replace ward curtains.  Geraldine Walters reported that the new ward curtains would be in place by the end of July.
	

	
	
	

	07.67.2
	Performance Scorecard Report – TB(07)64

Marie Grant presented highlights from the exception report, and the Board discussed performance in specific areas:

Infection Control 

The trajectory for MRSA bacteraemia was on target and a trajectory had been agreed with Wandsworth PCT for a 10% reduction in the number of cases of Clostridium difficile (C diff).  The MRSA Task Force reviewed new cases of MRSA and would now also lead work to reduce the incidence of C diff.  Geraldine Walters confirmed that root cause analyses carried out for cases of MRSA bacteraemias revealed that a number were associated with presence of IV lines.  Much emphasis had been placed on best practice and it was anticipated that infection rates would reduce.  Although patients had been admitted with infections, some had had previous hospital admissions.  The Trust was therefore working with PCTs to follow up patients and ensure that they were appropriately decolonised in the community.  

Previously reported plans to increase the amount of space between the beds in general intensive care were discussed.  The £300k funding originally identified for the proposed work had been used in the neonatal unit, since the improvements required in GICU would need to be subject to a higher value business case.  However, a number of other changes to improve the environment in GICU had been made. New flooring had been provided, disposable curtains were now being used, and sink units were being upgraded.
Root cause analyses for C diff were more difficult as there were more cases and the precise source of infection was more difficult to define.  Stringent processes had been put into place, including isolation of infected patients, doubling efforts to improve hand washing, implementing chlorine based cleaning products, and better use of antibiotics.  In addition an infection control team proactively follow up all new cases to ensure that all required actions are put in place.  The CMB had also agreed that if the required reduction was not achieved by the end of July consideration would be given to the establishment of a dedicated ward for patients with C diff.  

There was discussion about hand cleansing.  Whilst alcohol gel was effective for MRSA it was not so for C diff, for which hand washing with soap and water was more effective.  The importance of encouraging patients to clean their hands before eating was discussed.  

Consideration was given to how St George’s compared with other hospitals.  Whilst St George’s compared well with District General Hospitals, it compared less favourably with other teaching hospitals.  One reason for this was that St George’s provides DGH services for its local population.  Detailed discussion followed about processes in place to reduce hospital acquired infections.

Re-admission within 28 days of treatment
An action plan was in place and the Trust was working with McKinsey consultants as part of the NHS Institute for Innovation and Improvement programme, to ensure that patients with fractured neck of femur received treatment within 72 hours, in line with best practice.  Actions had been provided in the report:  it was suggested that dates for implementation and review dates would be helpful to the Board.

It was noted that some re-admissions might be a reflection of social care needs.  The Trust was therefore working with Wandsworth PCT to develop appropriate patient pathways that would reduce the need for re-admissions.  With regard to theatre capacity, the orthopaedic surgeons were in the process of reviewing on-call rotas and would be increasing their operating time.  

Responding to Complaints
Achievement of 69% against the 85% targets for responding to complaints within 25 days had been disappointing.  Action plans were in place to improve performance.  There was detailed discussion about complaints’ response times and the high quality of responses provided.  Assurance was given that this target was taken seriously within the organisation, however, it was recognised that sometimes other tasks took priority.  The most important thing, however, was to ensure that patients concerns were dealt with appropriately at an early stage.

It was suggested that the Trust implement a zero tolerance for timely complaints’ responses.  Hazel Ingram responded that patients were not worried about the time it took to receive a response to their complaints, and would prefer to receive a good response with confirmation that things would change as a result of the complaint and investigations.

The Board requested a specific paper for the next meeting with proposed actions for complaints answering.

A&E Waiting Times
The A&E waiting target continued to be reached, despite a continued rise in the number of attendances, with an average of 300 per day.

Percutaneous Cardiac Intervention (PCI) 

This was an internal target, as reports on performance for administration of thrombolysis were no longer required.  Achievement of the target was dependent upon the ambulance service bringing patients to hospital in time to receive the treatment.

18 week-pathway
St George’s was one of the best two hospitals for achieving the national 18 week target, the other being Moorfields, a specialist eye hospital.  Actions would continue to achieve milestones and the Trust was working with Wandsworth PCT regarding diagnostic testing.

28 day guarantee

As numbers were very low, breach reporting had been introduced to identify reasons why patients were not re-admitted within the target time.  This had been mainly due to the non-availability of beds for both emergency patients and elective patients within 28 days.

Staff Appraisals

Michele White commented that the performance reported was disappointing.  It was believed that the actual number of appraisals was higher than that reported to HR.  Appraisals would be targeted as part of the Organisational Development work
The Chair acknowledged that a considerable amount of time had been given to performance issues at this meeting and requested that the Executive Team prioritise the issues highlighted in discussion.
	MG/GW

	
	
	

	07.67.3
	12 Month Review of the GSL Non Emergency Patient Transport Contract – TB(07)65

Neal Deans reminded the Board that the non emergency patient transport contract had been let in May 2006 with the expectation that the service would improve greatly.  When the contract was agreed an element had been included to cover predicted growth in activity.  However, the growth had been significantly higher than predicted, which had had an adverse impact on the provider’s ability to provide the level and quality of service required.  The provider had planned resources in terms of vehicles and drivers to deliver 100k journeys a year.  In 2006/07 the total number of journeys had been 144.3k, which meant that the provider had to sub-contract work.  Over the previous year St George’s had changed the way it worked and the way patient services were delivered.  Patient discharges were arranged more quickly in order to reduce average lengths of stay and to make the patient journey more efficient.  
Mary Kyne, General Manager Facilities (Support Services) had invested time to ensure that the transport booking system was understood by hospital managers.  It was crucial that transport was booked as early as possible and not left to the last minute.  There had been some success with making this cultural change and a transport assessment and booking team had been launched.  The team had been given responsibility for the assessment of patients for the patient transport service and for booking transport.  This initiative was part of a London wide procurement programme to pilot a standardised central booking system for transport.  Early indications had shown a reduction in the number of patient journeys booked, which enabled the provider to deliver a planned service and so improve the overall patient experience.  There had also been a reduction in the number of transport related queries to the PALS office.
The detailed action plan that had been presented to the Board in November 2006 had been updated and appended to the paper for the Board’s information.  
The Board discussed the implications of increased levels of patient activity, particularly complex trauma cases, on the patient transport service.  The intention was to improve the quality of the patient experience when using patient transport and also to ensure improved value for money for the Trust.  The Board noted that this issue was being addressed by the Patient Issues Committee, to augment the estates action plan.  Key performance indicators were also discussed.  These would need to be developed and included in a re-negotiated contract.  At present the numbers of lost journeys were included in the divisional performance scorecards.
Lessons learned from the first year of the contract were also considered by the Board.  Calculations for the original contract size had been based on previous activity with an allocation for increased activity.  However, due to major changes in the patient journey this increase had been exceeded significantly.  For the service as a whole a central assessment and booking system and been implemented.  For the renal service, bi-monthly meetings had been arranged to provide feedback and a slightly different booking process had been implemented for renal patients as their regular journeys formed a major part of the overall contract.
Non emergency patient transport was recognised as a complex issue, with rising expectations and demands as service provision changed.  The transport contract therefore required flexibility, which would attract premium financial rates.  Clinical colleagues therefore needed to be vigilant about agreeing appropriate use of patient transport.  This might lead to a rise in the number of patient complaints.
	

	
	
	

	07.68
	STRATEGY
	

	
	
	

	07.68.1
	Report from the Strategic Development Committee – TB(07)66

Sean Hilton reported that the Strategic Development Committee had met twice, and the minutes of the second meeting had been provided for the Board’s information.  The correct balance for agendas was being considered, as there had been strategic and monitoring functions.  It had been agreed that the Terms of Reference for the committee should veer towards strategic development.  

The two main areas of discussion from the last meeting related to the Strategic Outline Case and exclusion of the Bolingbroke Hospital and Wolfson Centre from the first draft, and the development of a shared strategy with St George’s University of London.  

Sean Hilton and Chris Streather were in the process of drawing up a register of strategies that needed to be reviewed, with appropriate timescales for reviews.  There was also a need to ensure appropriate sequencing of meetings in line with requirements to report to the Trust Board and external timetables.

The Board noted the report from the Strategic Development Committee.
	

	
	
	

	07.68.2
	Update on Developments in London

Chris Streather reported that the Healthcare for London report was due to be published the following day.  The report would recommend the centralisation of complex care specifically for stroke, trauma and primary angioplasty for patients suffering heart attacks.  St George’s had already developed plans, with local healthcare partners, to provide 24 hour stroke care and primary angioplasty.  Three major trauma centres were planned for London and St George’s was well placed to bid to become one.  
There had been movement with development of the St George’s Strategic Outline Case (SOC).  The original intention had been to submit the first draft SOC to NHS London in June.  However, the PCTs had expressed concern about this as they would need to sign off the Trust’s projected activity, but would not be in a position to do so until October or November 2007.  Following discussion it had been agreed that a first draft, of work in progress that the PCTs were comfortable with, would be submitted to NHS London towards the end of July.  In the meantime, discussions had taken place with NHS London in preparation.  Ruth Carnall, Chief Executive of NHS London had paid a second visit to the Trust in the last week and Malcolm Stamp Chair of NHS London had made two recent visits.  Ruth Carnall had indicated a view of St George’s being able to deliver the strategies proposed by Professor Sir Ara Darzi, within the South West London sector.
The requirements of a Trauma centre were discussed.  There were outstanding issues related to the national tariff.  With regard to provision of care and emergency treatment, the orthopaedic surgeons at St George’s had proposed new working arrangements that would involve longer working days, with theatre sessions running until 8.00 pm.  The appointment of two locum orthopaedic consultants had been agreed by the CMB and substantive appointments would be made when funding was secured through appropriate tariff agreements.  

It was recognised that there would be a form of accreditation process for centralised stroke, primary angioplasty and trauma centres, and that St George’s would need to be prepared for this.
	

	
	
	

	07.69
	FINANCE
	

	
	
	

	07.69.1
	Financial Performance Report – TB(07)68
Colin Gentile highlighted key messages from the financial performance report, which had been considered in detail by the Finance Committee.  
There had been a deficit of £251k at the end of month 2, which was a great improvement compared to the month 2 position in 2006, which had shown a deficit of £1.3m.  The month 3 report would include a more detailed focus on budget profiling.  There was also a general lag in coding clinical activity, which suggested that income levels were understated across the board.  

The financial position in the Children and Women’s clinical directorate had improved due to more sensitive budget profiling and improved clinical coding which had increased income levels.  Further work was, however, needed to fully understand gynaecology performance.
The cardiac service was working on plans to improve activity levels and thus increase income.  A detailed action plan with stringent timescales would be monitored closely.  The clinical directorate had been given a set period in which to improve performance, after which time consideration would be given to how capacity might be used to better effect.  
Another issue that had been raised during the budget reviews had related to theatre capacity, which might become a restraining factor.  A transformation project was progressing in theatres and it would be necessary to consider theatres in the context of the need to deliver the 18 week target and also treat more complex trauma cases.  The Board considered the issue of theatre capacity.  Mike Bailey confirmed that St George’s theatres achieved 85% utilisation and that theatre sessions were used effectively.  Although the trauma and orthopaedic operating lists were being extended to cover a 12 hour day from 8.00 am to 8.00 pm, it was not felt appropriate to carry out elective surgery 24 hours a day, for patient safety reasons.  In addition trauma lists were held on both Saturdays and Sundays.  International best practice for theatre utilisation was referred to.  Marie Grant confirmed that PWC had called in experts from the USA who had contributed Trust’s transformation project in theatres.
The cash flow statement was reasonably healthy due to slippage on the capital programme, and the level of debtors had fallen.

The Board noted the month 2 finance report.
	

	
	
	

	07.69.2
	Finance Committee Report – TB(07)69
Diane Mark reported that there had been concern at the Finance Committee about children and women’s, neurosurgery and cardiothoracic clinical directorates.  One of the main problems was the amount of activity required to achieve the 18 week target and some income for additional activity had not yet filtered through.

The Finance Committee had welcomed the new format of the financial report.  Interest earned had demonstrated good cash management and the long term debtor position had improved.  Service line reports would be produced on a quarterly basis, which would identify profit and loss specialty operating costs.  St George’s appeared to have the advantage over other NHS trusts with regard to progress in this area of work.  The process would support the evaluation of financial efficiency and inform strategic decisions that would need to be made in the future.  
The Chair had attended the recent Finance Committee meeting and had been reassured about reporting processes.  Clinical and Management Teams were congratulated on their financial performance, however, it was important that complacency should not prevent further progress.

The Board noted minutes of the Finance Committee meeting held on 1 May 2007.
	

	
	
	

	07.69.3
	Capital Programme:  2007/08 – TB(07)70
Colin Gentile explained that the report showed performance against the capital budget at the end of month 2.  The revised budget had been presented to the Finance Committee:  of £750k previously unallocated, £500k had now been allocated for the purchase of medical equipment that would assist the Trust in achieving the 18 week referral to treatment target.  

The Capital Programme Group used strict criteria when allocating capital.  These included:  items with a score of 15 or above on the Risk Register;  key strategic priorities;  projects that provided direct patient care or environmental improvements;  projects that provided significant revenue savings;  and items that supported business continuity or assisted with reducing backlogs.  The Board was assured of the prioritisation process, and that where appropriate prioritised items were referred to the St George’s Hospital Charity for charitable funding.  Confirmation was given that environmental impact assessments were completed for individual projects.
	

	
	
	

	07.70
	GOVERNANCE
	

	
	
	

	07.70.1
	Policy for the Production, Approval and Implementation of Corporate Policies – TB(07)71

The Director of Nursing explained that the Clinical Negligence Scheme for Trusts (CNST) had been replaced by the Integrated Risk Management Standards, which brought together two previous assessment processes which focused on organisational ability to manage risk - CNST, and the Risk Pooling Scheme for Trusts (RPST), upon which the Trust’s insurance premium was set.  Assessment against the new standards would take place in December 2007.  Failure to meet the new standards would result in increased insurance premiums.  As a result of the revised standards it had become necessary to review a number of corporate policies, including the policy presented, which required ratification by the Trust Board.

The Board endorsed and ratified the Policy for the Production, Approval and Implementation of Corporate Policies, which had previously been approved by the Governance Committee.
	

	
	
	

	07.70.2
	Assurance Framework – TB(07)72

The Director of Nursing presented the Assurance Framework, which had been reviewed and identified high level corporate risks for 2007/8.  Most of the issues identified within the Assurance Framework related to those frequently reported to the Board, including infection control, finance, Foundation Trust application, etc.  

The Board was asked to identify any further issues that might be missing.  The Trust’s integrated Clinical Information Project (iCLIP) was discussed.  A BT team was working with the Trust and the main risk would relate to possible disruption.  The Research and Development (R&D) Strategy was mentioned.  This would need to be considered further by the Strategic Development Committee with a proper assessment of risk and controls.  The Trust’s transformation programme was highlighted.  As risks of non achievement of the 18 week target and not achieving and maintaining the national 4 hour A&E target throughout 2007/08 had been included on the risk register, this was considered sufficient at present.
	

	
	
	

	07.70.3
	Report from the Audit Committee – TB(07)73
The minutes of the Audit Committee meetings on 18 April and 6 June, and summary of key points from the meeting on 4 July 2007 were noted by the Board.

Clarification was given that the Decon Sciences review related to the contract for decontamination of clinical instruments, and that lessons learned would be disseminated for consideration in future contacts.
	

	
	
	

	07.70.4
	Medical Director’s Report – TB(07)74
Mike Bailey highlighted items from his report.
Negotiations were taking place regarding revisions to the general surgery and trauma and orthopaedic consultant surgeon rotas, which would improve cover.  Bob McFarland had been appointed as Clinical Director for Trauma and Emergency Access.

Junior doctors recruited through the national Medical Training Application Service (MTAS) were due to start on 1 August.  Although there was the potential for the Trust to have 25 unfilled posts on 1 August, about 35 junior doctors currently in post might be slotted in to temporarily cover vacant posts.  Contingency plans would be in place to ensure patient safety.  Mike Bailey expressed his thanks to Michele White, and also to Sue Hitching, Medical HR Manager, for all they had done to assist the process at St George’s. 

A Trust-wide antibiotic policy had been updated to bring it in line with guidelines to reduce to Clostridium difficile.

The surgical wards reconfiguration was almost complete, and surgical wards had been refurbished to provide a better environment for patients and staff.  Allocation of beds in surgical wards would be reviewed to ensure best utilisation of available resources.

St George’s had submitted a bid to provide bariatric surgery as one of two or three centres in London.  The Trust’s lead surgeon in bariatric surgery had moved to another trust, and a locum had been appointed so that the service at St George’s could continue.  If the Trust was successful with its bid a substantive appointment would be made.

The Neurosciences directorate had identified a significant volume of extra work.  Provision of a new MRI scanner for Atkinson Morley Wing had been approved, with funding shared by the Trust and Medical School.  

The Trust had been approached by Macmillan to provide a resource centre for patients with cancer, which would provide a hub for a network with units at Mayday, Epsom and St Helier, and Kingston.  

With regard to the MTAS situation, Michele White explained that the national process had been very difficult and had caused concern to most trusts.  The Deanery was still reporting a number of vacancies, however, there were a number of doctors who would be available for temporary employment until October.  The process to appoint to unfilled posts from October had started.  NHS London and the Deanery had been prescriptive about how doctors might be employed to cover unfilled posts, however, St George’s had stressed the need to ensure appropriate levels of cover for patient care.  David Astley added that the HR team had been working with colleagues to ensure provision of an effective induction programme for new doctors joining St George’s on 1 August.  The volume of new doctors would be higher this year than before and names of all appointees had not yet been notified.  Generally the MTAS process had resulted in low morale nationally.  Whilst Modernising Medical Careers (MMC) had benefits, it was recognised nationally that the MTAS system would need to improve.

The Board was given assurance that steps had been taken to ensure that junior doctors’ rotas would be covered.  Consultants had been asked not to take leave during the first few weeks of August where possible, and levels of elective activity in early August would be reduced where necessary.
	

	
	
	

	07.70.5
	Director of Nursing’s Report – TB(07)75
Geraldine Walters reported that the Department of Health Infection Control Review Team would be making a second visit to St George’s to review progress against the action plan formulated in February.

The national emphasis on the need for single sex areas had increased over the previous six months.  Following the patient survey and results of Patient Environment Action Team (PEAT) inspections, St George’s was one of about 28 hospitals identified as having a problem with mixed sex wards.  A daily audit of mixed sex areas had raised awareness and produced positive results, with a reduction in the percentage of patients in mixed sex areas.  However, the Trust had taken the view that whilst mixed sex facilities should be minimised, maintenance of single sex facilities should not be prioritised over infection control or the requirement for patients to receive care in the most appropriate clinical setting.  Where single sex facilities could not be maintained, additional strategies to retain privacy and dignity would be implemented, in line with a position statement published by NHS London.
The Deputy Chief Nursing Officer for England had been invited to visit St George’s in August to discuss turnaround initiatives and to share her interest in the need to reduce mixed sex facilities for patients.  It would be helpful to share the Trust’s action plan for increasing the percentage of single sex facilities.
The Trust’s new governance committee structure was now in place.  The Governance Committee, chaired by Sean Hilton, with executive and non executive director membership, was supported by three feeder committees.  Each of the feeder committees would be responsible for reporting on elements of the assurance framework and the Standards for Better Health that fall within their remits and had identified priorities areas.  An additional area of responsibility for the Governance Committee would be overseeing the process for achievement of the Integrated Risk Management Standards (IRMS) that had replaced the Clinical Negligence Scheme for Trusts (CNST).  As a large number of Trust policies required review and update for IRMS accreditation, extraordinary meetings might be required to approve and ratify some policies.
Sean Hilton added that the Governance Committee had discussed the volume of business to be conducted and the need for a consistent approach by the feeder committees.  The format of reports from the Governance Committee to the Trust Board had been considered and the Board’s views were invited.  The Chair responded that reports could be included in the Director of Nursing Reports, or in separate reports from the Governance Committee, as long as the Board was provided with clear assurance that appropriate governance arrangements were in place and that appropriate actions had taken place.  The Board agreed that Governance Committee reports could be included with the Director of Nursing Reports, as long a there was clarity between general Director of Nursing issues and Governance Committee issues.
	

	
	
	

	07.71
	ITEMS FOR INFORMATION
	

	
	
	

	07.71.1
	Press Summary – TB(07)67

The Board noted the press summary that had been provided for information. 
	

	
	
	

	07.72
	QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC
· Clarification was given about items reported in minutes from the Clinical Management Board (CMB):
· Monitoring performance against the national 18 week referral to treatment target, would be from receipt of referral letter from the GP, which was usually faxed to the hospital.
· Cancer targets were set nationally, and two weeks was the maximum any patient should wait for an appointment.  Where necessary GPs could request urgent appointments.  Patients were sometimes seen on the day of referral or within a week.  Nevertheless, it was unlikely that waiting up to two weeks for an appointment would have a major impact on a patient’s prognosis.  Once a diagnosis had been made it was important to ensure that a treatment plan was in place.  St George’s compared well with other hospitals nationally and achieved high standards of care.
· With regard to the 12 junior doctor vacancies in A&E, any vacancies not filled through the MTAS process would be covered by special arrangements with junior doctors who had been working at St George’s and had not yet received permanent appointments.
· There would sometimes be confidential agenda items at CMB meetings, which would be recorded in ‘reserved’ minutes.  Such items might relate to individual people or specific staff groups, or items deemed to be commercial in confidence as the information might be considered useful to the Trust’s competitors.  
· Provision of single occupancy rooms had been based on the need for the clinical management of patients, including infection control.  However, the need to respect cultural diversity in the population served by St George’s was recognised, and staff were encouraged to be sensitive to cultural issues. 
· The proposed joint strategy between the Trust and St George’s University of London (SGUL) was welcomed.  The Board was asked whether students would be included in the process to develop the strategy as there were issues and risks that would impact upon them.  Confirmation was given that students were important to both organisations, and were included on internal SGUL committees.  As the joint strategy moved forward students would be involved on matters that pertained to education and funding.  In addition, the Trust would develop a Foundation Trust application, one element of which would relate to membership by a number of constituent groups, one of which could be students.  Having a student governor would ensure that the student population had a voice in the running of the FT organisation.
· The Board’s assurance was requested that potential risks from changes to Service Increment for Teaching (SIFT) funding were recognised and addressed by the Trust.  SIFT was a national funding resource, but assurance could be given that SIFT funding was secure for the coming year.
· Information and feedback on this year’s MTAS process was queried.  The Board responded that there had been a number of problems with the national MTAS process introduced that year.  Trusts had been invited to comment, with a view to making the next year’s process more sensitive to the needs of those applying for posts.  If students wished to contribute to the process they were invited to email comments to the Director of Human Resources’ PA, who was collating responses on behalf of the Trust.  The response was due to be sent the following day.  The Board wished students to be aware that although there had been problems with the current year’s process, it was anticipated that these would be put right in the future.  The Board hoped that students would remain motivated and be assured that they had great careers in the NHS ahead of them.
· With regard to the point made about single sex facilities and the need to respect cultural diversity, concern was expressed about the potential to engender a culture where male students might not be allowed opportunities to work with patients of either sex.  The Board responded that whether students were male or female, student interaction with patients or student treatment of patients was always subject to patient consent with appropriate chaperone arrangements.  Thus no changes were expected with regard to student access to patients.
· With regard to control of infection issues and patient handwashing before meals, a suggestion was made that a note be included on patients’ meal trays reminding them that they should wash their hands before eating
	

	
	
	

	07.73
	ANY OTHER BUSINESS
	

	
	
	

	07.73.1
	Trust Board Register of Interests
The Chair reported that she had been appointed as Chair of Shelter, and that a press release would announce her appointment in the near future.
	

	
	
	

	07.74
	DATE OF NEXT MEETING

The next meeting of the Trust Board would be held on 11 September 2007, at 2.00 pm.  This would be a short meeting before the Trust’s AGM, which would be held in the Atkinson Morley Wing foyer at 5.00 pm.
	


The public were now excluded from the meeting because publicity would be prejudicial to the public interest by reason of the confidential nature of the business to be conducted in the second part of the agenda.
The minutes of the Trust Board meeting on 10 July 2007 were agreed by the Board on 11 September 2007 and signed by the Chair:
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